West Galveston Island Property Owners Association

The WGIPOA Board meeting held on August 18, 2012 at the Galveston Country Club was called to order at 9:00 a.m, by Jerry Mohn, President.  A quorum was established by attendance of:  Jeff Southard – Dunes of West Beach, Clay Lewis – Sportsman Road, Tom Boothe – Condo’s, Greg Mach – Pointe San Luis, Peggy Zahler – Spanish Grant Bay, Chris Casper – Spanish Grant Bay, Lee Slataper – Pirates Beach, Lee Petros - Pointe West, Al Galli – Jamaica Beach, Tammy Kidd – Bermuda Beach, and Boyd Carr – Isla del Sol.  Susan Gonzales, CKM Property Mgt, Secretary for WGIPOA was also in attendance.

Jerry Mohn introduced Corporate Sponsors Johnson Space Center Federal Credit Union – Peggy Zahler, Coastal Solutions – Chris & Marie Robb, Operations Integrity – Clay Lewis, and Federal Homes & Garden Gary Greene – Lois Robinson, GARM – Joel Caldwell. 

The minutes were emailed and reviewed.  Motion by Peggy Zahler and seconded by Tom Boothe, the Board approved by unanimous vote the minutes of July 2012.

The Treasurers report was reviewed.  Motion by Peggy Zahler and seconded by Tom Boothe, treasurers report was approved.

GARM (Galveston Association of Rental Managers):  Joel Caldwell advised the summer has been successful; there have been very few calls and only two evictions.  If you have a problem with a beach rental property to call GARM – 409-682-3603.

Community Policing:  Chief of Police Henry Porretto advised the Humane Society recognized Joel Caldwell for his work in rescuing animals.  Chief Porretto advised that LT David Torres 409-370-2604(cell) is responsible for the entire west end and the Officers who patrol the west end.  His hours are 6:00 am – 2:00 pm.  Lt. Torres is also working with GARM.  He has just returned from the FBI Academy.  Please call 765-3702 for non-emergency.  
Chief Porretto advised Sgt. Sims (Cell 765-3606) will be conducting the 30th Citizens Police Academy at the Church of The Living God (3315 7-mile road). Classes will begin on Thursday, September 6, 2012 and meet each Thursday night through November 15, 2012 from 6 p.m. until 8:30 p.m. There is no charge for the class or materials. The Citizens Police Academy offers insight into Officer Recruitment and Training, Criminal Investigation, S.W.A.T., Crime Scene Investigation, the K-9 Unit, Firearms Training, Vice and Narcotics and much, much more. 

Marine Patrol – The Sheriffs Department does own a boat but there are restraints on staffing the boat.  The boat will be utilized.

Trash investigation – Call the police for any dumping while it is occurring, try to get a license number and description of the vehicle.

Newsletter:   Peggy Zahler indicated the next GalvestonWestender Newsletter will begin publishing around holidays with 5 to 6 pages each publication.  They are looking for photos like people on the beach, etc. The website for the magazine is www.galvestonwestender.com.  Website for the WGIPOA is www.wgipoa.com.

District 6 Happenings: – Chris Robb gave the report for Marie Robb.  The City is in the budget process.  There is a change in view of capital projects and will stress a return in investment.  The Terramar waste water project ($4million) in updating the system we need to have the capacity therefore the Terramar project. Once completed, Bay Harbor sewers will be installed in 2014 ($10 Million) and in 2015 sewers for Indian Beach will be done ($12 Million).  Marie is asking the areas of need be given to the adhoc committee to assure they are being addressed.

WGIPOA & Other Associations paid for a survey of the beach, it will need o be updated annual and working to have it included in the COG budget.
Marie can be reached at:  Marierobb@cityofgalveston.org or cell 409-256-4518.

General Land Office (GLO): Helen Young – Deputy Land Commissioner for Coastal Resources, GLO Coastal Impact Assistance Program (CIAP), and US Fish & Wildlife has issued 20 state CIAP awards.  The state has received $76 Million.

Erosion Response Plan (ERP), received Galveston’s’ Plan and it will be accepted by the GLO. Comments by the GLO are published in the Texas Register on July 20 and the public has 30 days to make comments.
Sabine Pass & Galveston Bay Study – working with Corp. of Engineers, six County’s most hit by Ike bonded together, looking a regional solutions, have a list of projects, Corp of Engineer came with new procedures called the 3-3-3 plan or $3 Million in project, 3 areas in need and to be done in 3 years.  

Issues along Texas coast has been divided into 4 areas, GLO will examine the coast to determine the issues.  They will be studying the recreational, industrial, etc and special marine planning. The GLO will look for needs and conflicts.  The CMSP (Coastal Marine Spatial Planning) program will be a 5 year effort of evaluating critical areas and critical issues. The GLO is using a portion of the previous Texas 2020 initiative and initiating technical advisory committees to look at what needs to be addressed. They will present the findings to the upcoming 83rd Legislative Session.
BP Oil Spill: On September 29, 2010 The Department of the Interior, the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration, and the co-trustees for natural resources affected by the BP/Deepwater Horizon oil spill announced they have started the injury assessment and restoration planning phase of the Natural Resource Damage Assessment, a legal process to determine the type and amount of restoration needed to compensate the public for harm to natural resources and their human uses as a result of the spill. 

This is the second phase of the NRDA (Natural Resource Damage Assessment) process. Much of the initial “pre-assessment” phase has already occurred — and trustees have already received $45 million in payments from responsible parties to conduct important pre-assessment activities including the collection of time-critical data in the field. During that phase, trustees collected time-sensitive data, reviewed scientific literature about the oil and its impact on coastal resources, and made initial determinations that resources have been injured and that those injuries can be addressed by appropriate restoration actions. Texas did not participate in the first round of funds of $1 billion – other Gulf Coast states did that was more impacted than Texas.  The funds received will be tied to damages such as oiling of marshes and ecosystems.  Texas will participate in the second round of funds.
The Restore Act requires that 80% of the Clean Water Act penalties and fines against BP.  Not certain yet how the money will be coming to Texas through the Governor’s office but the GLO will be involved and the funds will go towards coastal improvements, tourism, and economic development.  Check the Strategy Report on this on the EPA website.

The GLO is partnering with the American Wetlands Foundation.  This organization is Gulf Coast based and stressing how important the coastal communities are to America.  Louisiana is spearheading the effort.

SEVERANCE V. PATTERSON - Frequently Asked Questions

What does the decision in the Severance case mean for the Texas coast?

The Texas Supreme Court’s opinion in Severance vs. Patterson complicates the future of public access to the Texas coast, but has limited impact on how the Texas coast is managed today. The public is still free to visit the state-owned beach anytime they want to, anywhere along Texas’ 367 miles of Gulf coastline. 

The state-owned beach, commonly referred to as the “wet beach,” is where the high tide usually reaches on the beach, or what’s known as the line of mean high tide. The dry, sandy area between the high tide line and where the plants begin to grow in the dunes, or the line of vegetation, is usually privately owned but may be subject to the public beach easement.

Under the Texas Open Beaches Act, the public still has a free and unrestricted right to access the “wet beach.” The public may also use the beach from the line of mean low tide to the line of vegetation, regardless of ownership, where the public has acquired an easement.

The Texas Supreme Court opinion says erosion that suddenly changes the location of the dry beach, such as erosion caused by storms or hurricanes, does not move the established public easement from its original location. However, that public easement may “move according to gradual and imperceptible changes” that are part of a dynamic coast. The Supreme Court’s ruling did not say there is no public easement on West Galveston.

Is the Open Beaches Act still in effect?
Yes, but the opinion by the Texas Supreme Court creates an uncertain future by rejecting how Texas traditionally had determined the extent of the public beach easement. This uncertainty will prompt further litigation, hinder the state from investing public money to protect what may be private beaches and delay coastal cleanup after the next big storm as administrators sort out what is public and what is private. All of this may hamper the public’s ability to visit the beach.  But the Supreme Court’s opinion did not rule that there is no public beach easement, even in West Galveston, nor did it invalidate the Open Beaches Act. 

How does the decision affect beach access? 

Local governments have beach access and dune protection plans that are still in effect. These plans define access points, parking requirements and vehicular access for area beaches. At a minimum, the public still has access to the “wet” beach and has access to the dry beach in areas where the public has acquired an easement.  

Is the Dune Protection Act still in effect?
Yes. The laws protecting dunes are separate from the state’s Open Beaches Act. Anyone wanting to build along the coast where a beachfront construction certificate or dune protection permit is required must still obtain a permit or certificate from their local government before beginning construction.

Can the GLO still pay for beach maintenance?
Yes. The GLO can provide reimbursement for cleaning state-owned beaches. Funding may also be available for areas where there is a public beach easement or as necessary to protect public health and public safety.  The Texas General Land Office Adopt-A-Beach program will continue to rally volunteers twice a year to clean Texas beaches.

Will the GLO still provide funding and/or assistance in cleaning the beach after hurricanes and other storm events?

State-owned beaches are eligible for state and federal funding after a storm event. Funding for cleaning privately owned beaches where the public does not have an established easement may only be available in limited circumstances.

Can the state and federal governments still help with erosion issues/projects on the 

West End?
No. Public money cannot be used to benefit only a private landowner. The General Land Office will not provide grant funds for erosion projects on private property without a rolling easement that grants public access to the beach.

May I build a bulkhead to protect my coastal property?
Generally, no, and especially where bulk heading can adversely effect neighboring properties and the beach itself. All coastal construction must comply with all state and local building codes, as well as the beach and dune protection rules. 

May I fence off my part of the beach? 
Generally, no, and especially where fences may block established access to the public beach or create potential health and safety risks.

Who do I call if I think someone is restricting public beach access?
Call the Texas General Land Office Beach Access Hotline at 512.475.0773.
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The Jones Hall Grant – did not withhold the public easement.  Easement for public beach can be done by easement, or continued use.  Supreme Court stated if there is major storm the line of vegetation does not move.  The public beach can get an easement – dedicated or prescriptive.  
The Open Beaches Act still exists and the lawsuit did not invalidate it.  The beach dune rules and dune protection act still prevail and permits will be necessary for any type construction. GLO believes the public breach access areas still exists.  However, the line of vegetation may not be the deciding factor in what is private as it did before.
Adjourned at 11:00 a.m.

